MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE PARISH COUNCIL HELD IN THE 

COUNCIL CHAMBER, VESTRY HALL ON THURSDAY 10TH JULY 2014
PRESENT: Cllrs Cook, Fermor, Fletcher, Hazlewood, Holmes, macLachlan, Rook, Summers, Swann and Veitch
APOLOGIES: Cllrs. Bancroft, Bunyan, Hemsted and Marley
The Chairman read out the following statement.

Members who had a personal or prejudicial interest, whether direct or indirect within the meaning of Section 51 of the Local Government Act 2000, or a personal or prejudicial interest defined by the Cranbrook & Sissinghurst Parish Council’s Code of Conduct, in any of the matters appearing on the agenda were invited to declare that interest at this stage. Alternatively, personal interests can be declared at the time when the specific item is being discussed, if a member wishes to speak on an item in which they have a personal interest.
Cllrs. Fletcher & Rook declared a personal interest in Item 53 as they both parked their cars in the town car parks overnight.
MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: 
51:  The Chairman, Cllr. F. Rook proposed that the Minutes of the Meeting held on the 12th June be adopted as a true record.  This was seconded by Cllr. Cook and agreed. Cllr. Summers pointed out a typographical error under Item 44 – there was an ‘s’ missing from his name, this was altered.
CHAIRMANS REPORT:

52:  The Chairman informed Members that he had met with Carrie Beach the new incoming head teacher at the High Weald Academy and heard how she saw the future of the school progressing under what he was sure would be a very dynamic leadership.  Children are beginning to migrate to Cranbrook from Homewood as that school is getting very big and some children feel a little daunted by its size whilst the HWA with 600 pupils can offer a much more intimate environment especially with the farm offering a very rural element to a child’s education in a secure and safe environment.  They have a great need for volunteers to be trained as readers to help the less able children. There is also a call for ex pupils to get in touch.  
Cllr. Rook stated that he had also attended the Cranbrook School Speech Day when he was blown away by the quality of the Speech Day and very impressed by the music performed.  He had managed to speak to Helen Grant MP to give her an update on the Community Centre.

He had attended a meeting on the 23rd June with Julie Pennell – KCC Adult Education – together with Cllr. Veitch.  He was somewhat surprised by the lack of enthusiasm to bring adult education to this area.  He stated that both he and Cllr. Veitch were of the opinion that we could probably tackle this issue ourselves when we have the building to do it in.  He had also had another meeting with an organisation who were keen to rent the Vestry Hall so that is our third contender.  
Cllr. Rook informed Members that he had a meeting with a parishioner regarding her battle with the planning department and he had informed her that TWBC planning admin had moved to Maidstone and under the Mid Kent Improvement Partnership had failed dismally to maintain the service and is struggling to function at all.
On Sunday the 29th June he had attended the Armed Forces Ceremony accompanied by other parish councillors; it was a lovely service with many children taking part.  Following this he was on duty at the Fun Day where we had a stand with boards displaying the Community Centre and we received quite a few enquiries and suggestions which was pleasing.
CAR PARK RESIDENTS PERMITS:
53:  Cllr. Veitch reminded Members that at the Annual Parish Meeting there was a request from a Sissinghurst parishioner that the Parish Council should debate the issue of residents parking permits.  She also informed Members that recently the Tunbridge Wells Borough Parking Enforcement Officer had visited the Tanyard Car Park on two consecutive days and had ticketed all the cars that hadn’t moved in the 24 hour period. This was right and proper and the car park notice does reflect this.  Traditionally this has not been strongly enforced but the process needs to be in place to be able to remove abandoned vehicles etc. On investigating it transpired that there were a number of people using the car park who did have alternative parking. She had carried out a recent survey and there were only 19 cars which had not moved during the time of the survey.  The car park was full but cars were coming and going all day.  She stated that when we took the car parks on it was for free parking for both residents and visitors.
Cllr. Veitch stated that she had prepared a minimal and basic proposal in order to control potential abuse – something to prevent the abuse of the free parking with the intent to limit the issue of permits to residents where there is nowhere else for them to park.  Cllr. Bancroft had some strong views and a copy of her e mail had been circulated to all Members.  With regard to the suggestion of the Borough Council administering the permits, Cllr. Veitch did not know how much they would charge but it could be permits for up to 50 cars.  She invited questions.

Cllr. Cook brought forward a question from Cllr. Marley in her absence.  Were there any residents who had the right to park in the car park which was registered on their title deeds? Cllr. Veitch was not aware of any resident’s with the right to park, but was aware that certain people had a licence to cross the car park to their garages or properties. This was confirmed by Cllr. Fletcher.  
Cllr. Holmes suggested that when we took the voyage into managing the car parks that we have to address the issue of permits sooner or later.  He would support permits but only in the Tanyard Car Park and also with a restricted number otherwise anyone living in Cranbrook could apply.  There is a need, but the number must be limited.  The overriding concern is that it has to be fair and reasonable with full consultation with the residents.  Cllr. Swann did not agree that it should be just the Tanyard; it should be the same for all the car parks.  Cllr. Veitch stated that initially she had only included the Tanyard as there are rarely cars parked overnight in Jockey Lane and only a few in the Regal.  Cllr. Goodchild thought the problem could be solved if we did only include the Tanyard and people had to prove their residence, they might find somewhere else to park closer to their own home. 
Responding to a question from Cllr. Fermor on if the Borough were happy to manage the permits, would the money go to them or us, Cllr. Veitch suggested it could work the same as the existing system for the penalty fines or we could pay for a one off cost.  

Cllr. Rook stated that he welcomed the proposal.  He currently had no legal right to park anywhere in Cranbrook for a 24 hour period, which was probably a breach of his human rights, so he was quite happy to support the proposal which would then give him a legal right to park for a 24 hour period.  It would regularise the situation.  He stated that the permits should cover all three car parks but he advised caution on the costs which might be charged by TWBC.  At a meeting at the Borough it was said that the costs of producing a permit was £83 and there was uproar from residents when the cost of the permit was raised to £60.  He suggested that the Parish Council could produce their own permits including bar codes for about £20.  He had noted some cars in the car parks displaying permits to park in the Cranbrook School car park.  Cllr. Cook suggested that some pupils may have left school but were still displaying their permits.
Cllr. Hazlewood stated that the permits have to apply to all the car parks but he did not see how we could restrict the number until we knew how many people would apply.  Cllr. Swann suggested that people should comply with certain criteria to be able to apply for a permit.  Cllr. Veitch made the suggestion that there could be one permit per car park or restricted to one per household.  Cllr. Rook suggested that one permit should apply to one person and we should not be ageist, everyone should be treated equally.  In his household there were two professional people who both needed cars and going by the small area surrounding his property he gave an example of how many people would require permits.  Cllr. Goodchild referred to item 3 under the proposals and pointed out that this mentioned vehicle registrations.  
Cllr. Cook was of the opinion that there were two issues – one was overnight parking and the other was “bed-blocking”.  Vehicles may park overnight which in itself causes little problem, people may well then leave but it is the people who park consistently for 24 hours which then blocks the spaces. Cllr. Veitch reiterated that it is the 24 hour parking which is the problem in terms of enforcement. 

Cllr. Swann was concerned at the low cost for a permit i.e. £20, the issue of permits needs to be costed.  He felt that £50 was more realistic.  There is an argument that others are paying rates for garaging and parking at their properties and then there are other residents benefitting from free parking in the car parks.  Cllr. Rook suggested that this argument can be carried out right across the entire tax system.  Cllr. Hazlewood asked how we could justify charging for permits as residents have already paid extra in their precept to keep the car parks free, everybody had contributed.  Cllr. Fletcher agreed but accepted that there was a cost of issuing permits and as a user of the car parks he would be happy to pay for a permit.  He felt that Cllr. Bancroft’s suggestion of £260 per annum is excessive and a balance should be investigated.  He also would like all the car parks to be included, not just the Tanyard.  He explained that at times the Tanyard was completely full and he had to park in the other car parks.   There should be flexibility to park in any of the car parks.  He suggested that anyone who has a parking space at their property should not be able to have a permit.  He referred to the new housing development at Knights Park where everyone will have to park in their garages there will be no other parking.  He thought that £20 was very reasonable for a permit.  Cllr. Veitch confirmed that in her document she had suggested the lowest possible figure to cover the cost of admin.
The Chairman then closed the meeting to permit Lee Rankin, a parishioner of Sissinghurst to speak.  She stated that she had lived and had a business in the eastern end of the parish for 28 years and used the shops in Stone Street but she could no longer do that because she cannot park in the car parks, they are usually full.

The Chairman re-opened the meeting.
Borough & Kent County Councillor Sean Holden stated he was dismayed to hear that the Parish Council is considering charges for permits.  Parking should be kept free.  People have had a significant increase in their precept to retain the free parking.  He stated that he did not tend to use the car parks; he parked in the High Street.  He did not think there is a parking problem in the town – if the Tanyard is full there are other car parks.  He asked where people would put their cars if they were on holiday.  He reiterated his point that the precept had gone up to retain the free car parking and he again stated that he was dismayed that the Parish Council was considering charging for permits.
Borough Councillor Linda Hall suggested that we should be considering free permits.  There would be a slight admin cost but if they were produced “in-house” rather than letting the Borough produce them it would be a lot cheaper.  She agreed with Cllr. Holden that people are already paying a higher precept for the free parking. Cllr. Swann reiterated his earlier point that there would be a cost to producing a permit and that this had to be covered.  
Responding to a question from Cllr. Holden on what is the perceived problem with parking, Cllr. Rook stated that several vehicles were being used as sheds and were not being moved, some being untaxed.  Unfortunately Operation Cubit which used to remove untaxed vehicles has been discontinued in the rural areas.  Cllr. Veitch stated if vehicles are not taxed or insured there is a process to be able to get them removed which is why the current situation has arisen as the vehicles have to be proven not to have moved for 24 hours before it can be dealt with, but this is not the only problem there are several people who were abusing the right to park.  

The Chairman suggested that if the permits were to be undertaken “in house” that in the first instance this would be onerous for the Clerks but the cost of printing the permits would be about 20 pence, there was no need to do anything as fancy as the Borough.  Cllr. Veitch thought that people would be happy with a free residents permit.  Responding to a question from Cllr. Summers on who would be final arbitrator if a permit was refused, Cllr. macLachlan stated that as a lawyer he knew how difficult it was to deal with such issues. Cllr. Goodchild suggested an appeals committee.  Cllr. Swann asked whether the Borough were happy to oversee the permits.  Cllr. Veitch suggested that they are contracted to oversee enforcement.  
A discussion took place on the wording of the Proposal for Discussion on the document papers as filed with these Minutes.  It was agreed to delete Item 1 as it was factual only.  With regard to Item 2 the word “close” was altered to “closer”.  With regard to Item 3 the word “current” was included prior to the word “vehicle registration”. Cllr. Veitch then proposed that Items 2 & 3 be adopted.  This was seconded by Cllr. Cook and a vote was taken with 10 for and 1 against, therefore the motion was carried.  
With regard to Item 4 a further debate took place on charges with Cllr. Summers asking whether we were reserving the right to charge.  Cllr. Fermor stated that there should not be a charge at all – it would be totally wrong to charge.  Cllr. Swann however suggested there would be other people who felt that we should be charging. Cllr. Rook then proposed that under Item 4 the amendment as agreed is that: - No charge will be made for this service. This was seconded by Cllr. Hazlewood and a vote took place with 6 for, three against and two abstentions, the motion was therefore carried. A previous vote was declared null and void as Cllr. Swann stated that he had not understood the proposal and therefore the Chairman clarified and the second vote took place.  
At this point in the meeting Cllr. Holden asked if he could give his County Council report as he had a further meeting to attend.  He stated that the project for the Wilsley Green junction is continuing and a speed survey is being undertaken, he felt that the Police would support a 40mph limit.  He was looking across the whole issue of speed limits not just in Cranbrook.  Benenden, Sissinghurst, Hawkhurst and Sandhurst also have issues.  

He then spoke about something that Cllr. Veitch and the Clerk were already aware of and that is signs on the highway.  Because estate agents had been erecting boards on highways land advertising local events and also due to some very large boards being erected in a dangerous position he had discussed the issue with the Highways Manager and a decision had been made to remove the boards.  However it had been decided that for such things as the Fun Day and Apple & History Fayre etc. it had been agreed that reasonable signs could be put up for a reasonable period of time but blatant advertising from estate agents will not be acceptable.  It is illegal under 154 of the Road Traffic Act to erect the signs on highways land – any large signs should be on private land.  

Cllr. macLachlan brought forward the issue of the recent appeal on site 64 in Hawkhurst where the Inspector did not accept that the Borough had a five year deliverable supply of housing and this will have a knock on effect through the Borough.  The appeal only failed because the site was within the Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty.  Developers will now target any local authority where there is a weakness in their policies.  Cllr. Holden stated that if site 64 had been allowed it would have had huge consequences and he did not agree that the Borough had a weakness – he felt that their land supply was robust and he suggested that core strategies will be upended as central government push through housing figures.  Cllr. Hall stated that she was pleased that the Inspector took such account of the AONB.
Cllr. Hall then asked if she might also give her Borough report as she had to be somewhere else.  She referred to the previous Minutes and the comment from Borough Councillor Dawlings on the Providence Chapel.  A large amount of public funds had already been spent on the Chapel on undertaking a survey which had been published a year ago and nothing had happened since.  The owners had been in touch with her and the building has deteriorated and she did not think it would last another winter.  The scaffolding had been removed and had been taken inside the building.  The survey was very thorough, costing approximately £30,000 with two thirds being paid for by English Heritage and the Borough paying the remainder.  The survey ruled out residential use and retail but did support community use.  

Cllr. Hall then stated that the Borough were trying to off load discretionary services and this could include the amenity refuse vehicle, Christmas lights and such things as remembrance Sunday road closures.  The Museum in Tunbridge Wells would also not be open as often.  Off-loading of such services would save £65,000 per annum.  With regard to Coral’s betting shop there is now an online petition demanding that the betting shop be closed altogether.  She had tried to contact the person organising this but there is no e mail address just a web address.  She stated that once a planning decision is made there is no going back.  She felt that a change in the bright blue being painted on every glazing bar on every window did not help.  She reiterated her comments made at the last meeting that the decision had been made by officers and it was not made by members of the planning committee.  The Clerk pointed out that the Conservation Architect would have been involved as it was a listed building but the change of use in itself did not require planning consent as a betting shop and a bank came under the same Use Classes Order.  The Chairman stated that there were other shops in the town with the glazing bars all painted.  
Cllr. Hall brought forward a comment on the Detailed Architects Brief on behalf of Cllr. Anne Marley.  Cllr. Marley suggested that we should not be relying on KCC libraries as the main tenant, they could withdraw.  Had we got anything in writing? 

Cllr. Veitch confirmed that we had no commitment in writing at this stage.  Without a planning permission it is difficult to obtain commitments.  She informed Cllr. Hall that she had spoken to David Jukes and he is very happy with what we are doing.  Cllr. Rook stated that any agreement with KCC libraries will no different than any other tenant but he could report that in the latest e mail from them they had stated “in perpetuity”.  
Cllr. Fletcher asked Cllr. Hall if Tunbridge Wells would also lose their grant for Xmas lights if the rural areas lose theirs.  Cllr. Hall suggested they would.  Cllr. Hazlewood mentioned the road closure orders – we do not pay at present, how would this change?  Cllr. Fletcher referred to the lack of service from the planning department.  Cllr. Hall suggested that this was down to an IT problem in the new shared service MKIP; the planning department is still available in Tunbridge Wells.  The Clerk stated that the admin and technical planning staff have been moved to Maidstone and Cllr. Fletcher stated that you cannot contact the planning officers in Tunbridge Wells.  

  DETAILED ARCHITECTS BRIEF:

54:  Cllr. Veitch referred to the Brief, a copy which is filed with these Minutes and which had been circulated prior to the meeting.  The building is slightly larger due to the inclusion of a boardroom and the 200 square metres for the KCC Library requirement.  She had received an e-mail from Cllr. macLachlan suggesting that the requirements for the Citizens Advice Bureaux are too economical for their requirements and this may have to be increased.  She pointed out that the CAB benefit from a grant from the Parish Council in the sum of £2,000 and therefore they are only paying in £3,000 towards the identified cost of £5,000 whilst the maintenance cost is £15,000 but Members may feel that this is a good use of ratepayers money.  Cllr. macLachlan informed Members that he had met with the Manager of the CAB as the parish representative and they need a room for 3 volunteers, a supervisor and interview rooms.  With only two desks they would have to reduce the service they provide.  Their only funding comes from the Borough Council plus parish councils.  Cllr. Veitch agreed to amend the space identified to those originally asked for i.e. four desks.  She then suggested that each heading should be discussed in turn for Members to make comments.
Halls:  It was agreed acoustic doors are a must.

Interview Rooms:  Cllr. Veitch confirmed to Cllr. Summers that these could be used by such person as a chiropodist.

Group Meeting Room:  Cllr. Fletcher suggested this should have good acoustics.

KCC Library:  Cllr. Veitch informed Members that she and David Rivers had walked round the current library site, taking note of the surrounding houses, and it could be worth between £1.2m and £1.5m.  Taking into consideration the cost of coming into the community centre it would mean of profit of about £1m to KCC if they sold the site and moved into the community centre.  The architects are suggesting that if we do not need a hall for ball games i.e. height, that a library could go in the first floor although KCC are saying that they want all their visitors to go through the main portion on the ground floor.  Responding to a question from Cllr. Holmes, it was stated that it is now out of date to assume that the libraries want a quiet space; they now encourage computer use and children’s groups.
Boardroom:  This needed to be similar size to existing Council Chamber.

Office Space:  It was agreed to amend the desk space for the CAB to four desks.

Kitchen Facilities:  Cllr. Veitch, responding to a question from Cllr. Summers confirmed that the Rankins had helped with this.  Cllr. Swann felt that caterers had too much influence and that community groups who have such things as quiz evenings etc. should be listened to.  Cllr. Veitch suggested that if the hall was being used to its full capacity then a hirer would want outside caterers. 
Cllr. Swann stated that some people would look at the kitchen first to see if it would work before hiring a venue.  Cllr. Cook asked if Leslie Atkins had been spoken to as she organises the lunches at the Primary School.  Cllr. Veitch confirmed that she had and Leslie had intimated that she would like to increase the lunches to two to three days per week which would be of significant benefit for those less able to get out and meet people.  Cllr. Swann asked if Age Concern had been asked.  Cllr. Summers stated that previously when they had met in the former Council Offices, the lunches had been brought down from Hartley House and they would need proper facilities to keep the food warm.  Cllr. Swann offered the services of his wife Linda Swann as she had knowledge of what is required in such a kitchen.  
Storage Space:  Cllr. Summers stated that Age Concern would require storage for crockery and wheelchairs etc.  They previously paid rental for storage at their last venue and now store their equipment in the Parish Council meter room. Cllr. Veitch agreed to add a cupboard for Age Concern.

Toilet Facilities:  A discussion took place on the requirements for adult changing, shower, wet room facilities.  Cllr. Fletcher suggested that Members might like to pop into the Tunbridge Wells Gateway to see what is provided there.  Cllr. Veitch stated that originally a sensory room was suggested but this had been omitted due to cost.  She confirmed that the public toilets would be relocated to the community centre.  

General Notes: Cllr. Fletcher made the suggestion that residential accommodation should be considered as part of the scheme, this could pay towards the running costs.  

Cllr. Veitch thanked everyone for their input and her committee for all their hard work on the project.  She stated that a public consultation will be held in the Weald Information Centre in the last week of August and the first week in September.  Cllr. Veitch then proposed that the revised Detailed Architects Brief taking into account the items raised this evening be sent to the retained Architect.  This was seconded by Cllr. Cook and agreed.  The Chairman thanked Cllr. Veitch for the incredible amount of work she was putting into this project.
COMMUNITY CENTRE COMMITTEE:
55:  Cllr. Veitch referred to the Minutes of the two meetings recently held and invited questions.  Cllr. Holmes stated that there was nothing much about fund raising and Cllr. Veitch confirmed that at this stage this was correct.  Cllr. Holmes accepted that there was a lot of preparatory work to be undertaken.  Cllr. Veitch informed Members that she had recently attended a funding fair and she had been given information of various funding streams which might be available which could be drawn on at a later date.  She proposed adoption of the reports of the meetings held on the 17th June and 1st July.  This was seconded by Cllr. Swann and agreed.

POLICY & RESOURCES COMMITTEE REPORT:

56: Cllr. Swann referred to the report of the meeting held on the 13th June and he proposed adoption of the report.  This was seconded by Cllr. Veitch and agreed. Cllr. Swann gave a verbal report of the meeting held this evening.  The payments had been authorised and as landlords we had looked at the plans for extra car parking at the Cranbrook Rugby Football Club which we had supported.  A brief update had also been given on the gifting of the land to St. George’s Institute as previously been agreed.  Buss Murton are acting for us and have everything in hand – there were some issues on rights of way. As an employer with employees in the KCC pension scheme we had to produce a policy which was a legal requirement and this was adopted at the meeting.   Also at the meeting a discussion took place on the responsibility of Members to report any issues which require attention.  He stated that it was essential that all councillors must report anything requiring attention to the Clerks.  If Members individually receive a complaint and do not take action we could be liable if they are not reported.  
PLANNING COMMITTEE REPORT:

57: In the absence of Cllr. Bunyan, Cllr. macLachlan referred to the Minutes of the recent meeting. He stated that the disarray of the Borough Planning Department had been mentioned in line with Cllr. Fletchers earlier comments.  The request from Gladman for comments on the building of 65 houses in Common Road was also discussed.  The land is not in an Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty and with the recent appeal decision in Hawkhurst there is concern as the Inspector was not satisfied with the Borough five year land supply.  There are strong feelings within the Village.
BURIAL GROUNDS COMMITTEE REPORT:

58:  In the absence of Cllr. Hemsted, the Chairman stated that the meeting schedule for the 22nd July had been moved to the 29th July.
ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT:
59: Cllr. Veitch referred to the Minutes of the meeting held on the 17th June and invited questions.  No questions were raised and she therefore proposed adoption.  This was seconded by Cllr. Holmes and agreed.
CRANBROOK CONSERVATION AREA ADVISORY COMMITTEE:

60:  Cllr. Swann stated that there had been no recent meeting.
KENT ASSOCIATION OF LOCAL COUNCILS:

61:  Cllr. Fletcher stated that he had nothing to report.
ACTION WITH RURAL COMMUNITIES IN KENT:

62:   Rural News had been circulated.
CLERKS REPORT:


63:   The Clerk referred to the magazine Oast to Coast which contained an article about Sissinghurst which she had copied in to Members for their interest.
CORRESPONDENCE:


64:  There was nothing to report.
ITEMS FOR INFORMATION:

65:  Cllr. Holmes stated that there currently a consultation being undertaken in East Sussex relating to rural bus services.  If funding is withdrawn there will be no service through to Hastings on a Sunday.  The only Sunday service remaining would be the number 5 running between Hawkhurst and Maidstone.  The Transport Accessibility Group will be raising concerns.  Cllr. Rook suggested all councillors might like to see the consultation documents.
66:  Cllr.  Hazlewood referred to the recent e-mail from Mark Scott giving an update of the achievements of the Cranbrook Rugby Football Club.  He thought this was fantastic and asked if we had replied.  The Clerk confirmed that our supportive comments had been forwarded to the Club.
67:   Cllr. Cook speaking as the parish representative governor of Cranbrook Primary School stated that they were generally well pleased following the HMI part of the process being undertaken. 

68:  Cllr. Cook asked about where the buses are going to stop in the town during the road closures due to the gas main renewal.  The Clerk advised people to contact the Weald Information Centre as the bus companies will send through information nearer the time.
69:  Cllr. Fletcher congratulated Cranbrook in Bloom.  They are doing an amazing job.
70: Cllr. Veitch referred to the enquiry from Cllr. Cook on the bus stopping and picking up points during the road closures and one idea was for buses to turn round in the Regal Car Park.  This may stimulate Kent Highways to help us with the “hump” in the exit road.
71:  Cllr. Veitch informed Members that she would be meeting the judges with Cranbrook in Bloom on Monday afternoon in the Museum.

72:  Cllr. Summers made an enquiry regarding the lack of Matters Arising on the agenda.  The Clerk informed him that Matters Arising are no longer lawful on Parish Council agendas and has been replaced with Items for Information.  

CONFIDENTIAL ITEM:

73:  A Confidential Item followed which is recorded separately.
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